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1. Roll Call and Pledge of Allegiance
Commissioner Linda Smith: Present, Commissioner Gayle Ortiz: Present, Commissioner Edward Newman: Present, Chairperson TJ Welch: Present, Commissioner Susan Westman: Present.
2.
Oral Communications

A.
Additions and Deletions to Agenda

None
B.
Public Comments

Daniel Gomez addressed the Transient Occupancy Overlay (TRO) and noted that while most properties along Capitola Avenue above the trestle to Blue Gum Avenue are not in the TRO, both 409 and 411 are in the TRO. He asked for consistency.  Senior Planner Katie Cattan said that previous discussions have not generated specific direction and asked if the commission would like to discuss the issue further. Commissioner Westman and Chairperson Welch supported bringing it back with ample noticing for neighboring properties.
C.
Commission Comments

None
D.
Staff Comments

None
3.
Public Hearings

A.
Zoning Code Update

All Properties within Capitola
Continuation of Comprehensive Update to the City of Capitola Zoning Code (Municipal Code Chapter 17)
The Zoning Code serves as the Implementation Plan of the City’s Local Coastal Program and therefore must be certified by the Coastal Commission.  
Environmental Determination: Addendum to the General Plan Update EIR

Property: The Zoning Code update affects all properties within the City of Capitola.

Representative: Katie Cattan, Senior Planner, City of Capitola
Consultant Ben Noble presented options for section 17.76 Village Parking in response to recent direction to change the approach from site-based land uses, given that most parking is public rather than on-site. Currently Village requirements for retail, restaurants and personal services are higher than other areas of the City. He reviewed input from previous discussions that was reflected in the July 21 redlines. The existing in-lieu program is limited to new hotels. Village parking is an item of interest to the California Coastal Commission and reviewed as part of the Local Coastal Program, in which the Land Use Plan policy ties increases in land use intensity limited to parking availability. He noted the City has added a shuttle service since the current LCP was adopted. 
Draft code has four topics: Parking ratios, replacing existing uses, expanding/enlarging existing uses, and new structures.
Options for ratios include 1. Require more parking than other zoning districts, 2. Require the same parking as other zoning districts, or 3.Require less parking than other zoning districts based on walking to multiple businesses/uses. 
Options for replacing uses: 1) Require incremental intensification except residential /commercial conversion, 2) Require incremental intensification of all new non-residential uses, and 3) allow or require in-lieu for incremental intensification of visitor and resident-serving uses, 4) in lieu payment for full parking, or 5) do not require additional parking.
Options for internal expansion: 1) require parking for expanded area with 20 percent expansion for restaurant, 2) require parking for all expanded area with 20% allowance for visitor serving and resident serving use expansion, 3 Require no addition parking for internal expansions. 

Options for addition: 1)allow or require in-lieu for expansion of visitor and resident serving uses, 20 allow or require in lieu for full parking requirement of expanded visitor and resident – serving uses, and 3) require no parking for any expansion or enlargement of visitor and resident-serving  uses.
Options for New structures: 1)current provide on-site, 2) some or part of parking off-site, and 3) allow in-lieu fees.
Nels Westman provided public comment. He asked the commission to step back from establishing policy that has not adequately involved affected stakeholders. He noted the Traffic and Parking Commissioner has sought to balance needs for the mix of beach, business, restaurants and residents both in the Village and adjacent residents. He does not want a policy that allows the village to become a "food court" and questioned the existence of any additional parking availability. He asked for thoughtful analysis of impact. 
Commissioner Newman asked what would improve parking and Pacific Cove. Mr. Westman responded 6 acres is an inefficient way to park cars. It is inevitable the decision that needs to be made is are we going to put the cars in the air (parking structure).   
Chairperson Welch noted that the Traffic and Parking (T&P) Commission should review before much specific discussion. Commissioner Smith said she did not favor or had not heard of giving parking spaces to employees and simply wanted a broader approach to total parking than parcel by parcel. Chairperson Welch noted T&P is hoping to develop a program that would encourage employees to use parking lots, but not necessarily a free program. Commissioner Ortiz said there are other ways to control growth of restaurants and especially bars than through parking. She believes restaurants support retail. Commissioner Westman noted there is a residential overlay district in the mix. She would support a fresh approach but agrees that stakeholders should participate. Commissioner Newman supported an open process but said the status quo is failing. The City needs to expand an offsite parking solution. Chairperson Welch said the success of an individual business rather than the type drives the parking demand, which is hard to quantify.
Planner Cattan said T&P did not support changes to the parking policy, so she would like to have a specific suggestion or two to offer. Commission Westman suggested community discussion prior to committee discussion.  Also a study needs to be done to understand impacts and inform the community about options.  Director Grunow concurred that dealing with it as part of City Council's Zoning Update review was unlikely to be successful. Commissioner Newman suggested if the commission is not going to do major review, keep code the same and deal with it separately later. Consultant Noble can use draft redlines which did not have substantial changes. 
RESULT:
CONTINUED [UNANIMOUS]
Next: 9/1/2016 6:00 PM
MOVER:
Gayle Ortiz,, Commissioner
SECONDER:
Susan Westman, Commissioner

AYES:
Smith, Ortiz, Newman, Welch, Westman

4.
Adjournment

Approved by the Planning Commission at the Special Meeting of September 1, 2016.
_____________________________________

Linda Fridy, Minutes Clerk
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